MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, May 18, 2021
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Davies-Dunhour at 4:30 p.m.
 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor

Robin Casper 
Carrie Bosacco, Deputy Borough Clerk
Jennifer Gensemer
Steve Morris, Solicitor
 

Frank Dallahan   
Robert J. Smith, Borough Administrator 
Reese Moore 
James Craft, CFO 

 

Charles Krafczek  






Ray Parzych 
Mayor

CFO     
Attorney

Adm.

Clerk

The meeting is now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press and the Cape May County Herald on January 9, 2021.

(This Work Session will be via Video/Telephone Conference, in a Zoom and Hybrid format.
WILL EVERYONE RISE TO SALUTE THE FLAG

PRESENTATION – LIFEGUARD BUILDING Slide Show presentation of newest version of the Beach Patrol Building at 95th and the Beach.  On file in the Borough Clerk’s office. 
After some discussion and questions Council was in favor of the new proposal. Possible motion to bid – June 1st Advertise June 7th take bids June 30, 10:00 am and possible award July 6th
PUBLIC SAFETY – Councilmember Dallahan

Fire Department – Chief Stanford – Report for April, 22 fire calls for the month, and 34 EMS calls.  Consisted of 4 building fires, 8 medical assists, 1 beach ems call, 2 motor vehicle accidents 2 gas leaks, 2 cover assignment, and 2 fire alarms, 1 carbon monoxide alarm..  

Police Department – Chief Schutta – Personnel, - 5 Class II’s working right now, another 4 are in training, 1 Class I that will be working later this week and the second Class I will start training on June 1st. Regular New Full Time Officer Daniel Gomez will graduate this Friday then we will be fully staffed with full time personnel. Municipal Court, combined with Avalon, everything going very well. 

Update on handicapped parking request from resident – 81st and promenade. – Looked at the area, changes have been made down there and the Ordinance needs to be updated. If we add a handicapped spot we will amend the Ordinance, 520-29, as to what is down there now, and if approved add another handicapped spot.  After more discussion, it was decided an Ordinance change will be introduced on June 1st put together by the Administrator and the Solicitor. 

Councilmember Dallahan requested that in the Chief’s report when he cites the statistics if he would do a comparison with the same month in the prior year. 
Beach Patrol – Captain Bosacco – Preparing for the Summer, equipment and uniforms have been ordered, beach taggers have been hired, starting the Saturday of Memorial Day week-end, 10 of the 15 are brand new.  First day of guarded beaches in Saturday, May 29th. New guard try-out is Sunday, May 30th. Looking forward to a safe and successful Summer. 

OEM JT LaKose – No report
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RECREATION & TOURISM Councilmember Gensemer – 
Condolences to our Recreation Director on the death of her Grandfather. She will not be joining  us this evening. We do have a contract to approve for Shore Running Tours. 

Administrator said he could answer questions if Council had any. A brand new program, actually came up last year. We held off on it because there were some liability questions. We got that straighten out. This has been vetted, talked about, we are satisfied the Borough will be protected from a liability point of view. Tina is asking that this be approved. 
Mayor asked if this request was something that came through with all the other vendors? Administrator said yes it was part of the competitive contracting, this vendor was a respondent of that process. 
Councilmember Gensemer said she had a motion at the end of the meeting to approve this. Mayor asked what it consisted of ?   Councilmember Gensemer said a leader will take you on various routes, some short, some long, throughout town and lead the people in a running excursion.  Administrator said it will be a run around town, supposed to be scenic and involve exercise at the same time, early in the morning.  For insurance there needs to be a daily check of the route, to check for obvious hazards in the roadway and sidewalk. Every day there needs to be a log, as part of the check list. 

Mayor said the other bids have been approved by Resolution and this one should follow.  We will do a Resolution at the next Council Meeting on June 1st. 

Councilmember Gensemer said the Stone Harbor Running Tour begins on June21st until August 30th. 

Tourism Director – Jenny Olson – 
6 SPECIAL EVENT APPLICATIONS – approved by department heads:

1. Stone Harbor Men’s Softball – paying a fee of $500 - Starts May 30th, Motion to approve will be tonight in Regular Meeting because of the time frame.

Approval at next meeting:  

2. SHPOA Spring Membership Meeting June 12 – At recreation building – they have asked for a waiver of the fees. (Normal fee would be $300 for building and $50 application fee) Councilmember Gensemer said the President of SHPOA called her today and they will pay the fees. 
3 Wetlands Summer Celebration – July 31 Request for use of a portion at Borough Marina for valet parking. 
4. St. Brenan the Navigator Wedding of the Sea August 15 – 80th Street Recreation Field (they also requested a waiver of the fee) 
5. YCSH Pickleball Night -August 6 (reserve courts 1-6)
6. Stone Harbor Triathlon July 11 Rob Hicks 
Update for Memorial Day week-end – Saturday May 29th beach opening – 9AM color run- Sunday May 30th 8am Chamber Turtle Trot and at 8 am the Farmers Market 
Monday, May 31st – American Legion will have their Memorial Day Ceremony at the Legion Building at 10 am.  Stone Harbor Fire Department Fallen Hero Ceremony at 11 am at Freedom Park. 

Power of Social Media – last week we posted job opportunities at Public Works. It was shared 327 times and reached a total of 24,917 people. 

Mayor – we will vote on the Special Events applications on June 1st with the exception of the Men’s Softball which we will vote on tonight.  
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NATURAL RESOURCES – Councilmember Casper 
Scheduling modification – Christian Crosby will be here in person to present his fox behavior research findings at the next Natural Resources, June 15th Work Session versus being here today on Zoom. . 

Lenore Tedesco-Director Wetlands Institute

 Borough of Stone Harbor 

Natural Resources Work Session 

Report by Lenore Tedesco 

5/18/2021 

 Beach 

1) USGS Study – Seven Mile Island Geophysical Survey 

a. Several year old project now with numerous delays. Council briefed on it 3 years ago now.  Nearshore survey of bottom topography from beach to ~50’ depth offshore.  Was related to assessment of post-Sandy resilience projects but several delays related to tropical storms and then COVID.   

b. Boat based bottom profile mapping and sediment sampling program using a grid system down entire ocean front of Severn Mile island using a 26’ research vessel.  Will not come closer than 250 m to shore and will be in the area for 7 days – starting at SHP and working north to Townsends Inlet – so days 1-4 in SH waters. 

c. Will be here May 17-30 to complete the work. 

d. Will return for closer to shore work with jets skis and beach landing program to connect offshore work to nearshore.  That is planned for late September/early October. 

e. They are coordinating with NJDFW that may have timing concerns if Black Skimmers nest late. 

Coastal Resilience 

2) New Jersey Back Bays Coastal Storm Risk Management Study 

a. The study managed by USACE in partnership with NJDEP has been on hold since early 2020 due to lack of federal funding.  The study is now set to resume. 

b. Last week, The Wetlands Institute staff participated in a meeting specifically for leadership and key staff of non-governmental organizations.   

c. Wetlands Institute staff also participated in the early stages of the report on the technical review teams and provided critical review of the document prior to the plan being put on hold. 

d. The report has been fairly controversial overall and I believe a draft was presented to the mayor through one of her municipal mayors meetings a few years ago now. 

e. The tentatively selected plan includes a combination of measures – storm surge barriers, floodwalls, structure elevations and flood proofing, natural and nature-based features and combinations thereof – designed to reduce damages from coastal storms.  

f. There will be future meetings for elected officials and the general public. A draft report that outlines a recommended plan will be released in the summer of 2021 and will include a public comment period.  I would urge the borough to be engaged in these plans and the comment periods.  Perhaps review of the plan and discussions can be assigned to the appropriate committee so that there is ample time for the Borough to knowledgeable about the plan recommendations and consider their position. 

g. Study webpage: https://www.nap.usace.army.mil/Missions/Civil
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Stone Harbor Point 

3) Atlantic Flyway Shorebird Initiative 

a. The Atlantic Flyway Shorebird Initiative aims to increase populations for three focal shorebird species within the flyway by 15 to 20 percent over a 10-year period. The three focal species – American oystercatcher, red knot and whimbrel – represent different migratory strategies and require specific approaches to address habitat loss, predation and human disturbance. To achieve this goal, the grant program supports five strategies outlined in NFWF’s Atlantic Flyway Shorebird Business Plan: (1) conserve critical habitat, (2) restore habitat, (3) reduce human disturbance, and (4) monitor and assess progress.  

b. Managers recognize human disturbance as a serious threat facing shorebirds throughout their annual cycle.  

c. TWI staff scientist Brittany Morey participated in a virtual Shorebird Disturbance Workshop in December 2020 to design Flyway-wide strategies for shorebird disturbance that focused on dog walking and beach walker disturbance and was invited to join the AFSI Human Disturbance Working Group. The group meets monthly and she presented at the first webinar series that was focused on steward programs. She presented goals, how the programs work, lessons learned, and results from 2020 for Cape May National Wildlife Refuge Two Mile Beach Unit and Stone Harbor Point steward programs. Two shorebird managers from Audubon Florida also presented on their volunteer steward programs. Participants of the group are primarily shorebird managers and biologists across the Flyway.  
4) Beach Stewards 

a. Six stewards have been hired and will be starting on Memorial Day weekend. 

b. Dr. Ferguson has been in touch with Captain Palmer and is working to set up training dates for SLEO’s and will be training the stewards the week of the 24th. 

c. Captain Palmer and Dr. Ferguson are working through planning, scheduling, communication protocols, and escorts for police patrols. 
d. We are looking forward to another well run and coordinated effort at Stone Harbor Point this 
summer.

ROBIN REPORT – Exciting news about the Point nesting – 2 pairs of Piping Plovers are present – American Oyster Catchers are up to 25 pairs, all pairs are actively laying attempting to re-nest and/or incubating. 9 Total next losses have been note so far this season, due to predation, weather and causes unknown. Federal guidelines state endangered nesting birds must be protected from land predators. Such predation management is performed by the DEP at Stone harbor Point and requires all captured predators to be killed. Since I arrived to this position sharpshooting was offered to us by the DEP as an alternative to trapping, or at least that is how Administer Bob Smith, fellow Natural Resources committee members and myself understood it to be. Unfortunately all of us collectively misinterpreted their intentions. Sharpshooting was never met as a sole means of predator elimination. As the DEP revealed trapping with subsequent death by gunshot will continue to occur. If and when applicable sharpshooting will be just another tool in the toolbox. Greatly saddened to learn trapping is here to stay, however the upside to using occasional sharpshooting is that selected victims no matter how few, would die instantly and be spared all trauma associated with trapping. This decision would need to be discussed by Public Safety Committee members as the next viable step in the seemingly never ending search for whatever shreds of humanity we can find to help our wildlife.
I spoke with Police Chief Tom Schutta and he said as our Borough Ordinance stands today, the firearms discharge exceptions are Police, National Guardsmen, Fish & Wildlife game wardens and State and Federal law enforcement.  This option is already established with our existing Ordinance. Because the DEP does hire and third party, specific wording would just have to be added. 

Finally in Stone Harbor Museum news – A director replacement is still yet to be obtained. On August 25th the Reeds will be hosting their 4 annual museum fund raising gala, called “A Tour Through Time” . The museum will be opening on Flag Day, June 14th with hours M-F 10am– 1pm. Thank you to Secretary Terri Fisher and new Board Member Josee Rich for creating the outstanding window displays. 
DISCUSSION –  
MOTION TO ADJOURN
Upon motion of




Councilmember Frank Dallahan 
Seconded by 





Councilmember Charles Krafczek

That the Work Session Meeting of Mayor and Council be adjourned at 5:45 p.m.
 Vote




6 Councilmembers
AYE

APPROVED___________________________________, 2021
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk
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